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Regular Meeting of the
BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF NORTHERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY
9:00 a.m. — Thursday — September 17, 2020
This BOT meeting is being conducted through video conferencing

communications and is being conducted pursuant to Section 6 of Executive
Order 2020-7 (Suspending OMA requirements of in person attendance by
members of a public body).

AGENDA

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

2. Verification of Quorum and Appropriate Notification of Public Meeting

3. Meeting Agenda APProVal.........ccoceiieieiieiieie e Action.......... i
4. Review and Approval of Minutes of August 20, 2020.........c.cccceivieeviieiiieevee s, Action.......... 1
5. Chair's Comments/Announcements

6. Public Comment*

7. Reports of Board Committees and Board LiaiSONns............ccccevvevevverieennnnn Information.......... 6

Academic Affairs, Student Affairs and Personnel Committee (AASAP)
Finance, Audit, Compliance, Facilities and Operations Committee (FACFO)
Research and Innovation, Legal and Legislative Affairs Committee (RILLA)
Illinois Board of Higher Education

Universities Civil Service Merit Board

Northern Illinois University Alumni Association

Northern Illinois Research Foundation

Northern Illinois University Foundation

S@ o oo o

8. President’s Report No. 145
a. University Reports Forwarded by the Board Committees

1) Annual Listing of Changes FY20 .......ccccccoeeiiiiii i, Information........ 10
2) Summary of the Voluntary Incentive Retirement Program for Faculty and Staff.....
.................................................................................................... Information........13

3) 2019-2020 Faculty Emeritus Recognition ..........cccceevvverennnene Information........ 14
4) Protecting the Pack Presentation.............cccccevviievvereieesnennn, Information........ 17
5) State Relations Update..........ccooeviiiiiiiininiieeee e Information........ 18
6) Federal Relations REPOIt ........cccocvveiiiiiiiieee e Information........ 21
7) Sponsored Programs Administration Report............cccccveveenene. Information........ 25
8) Innovation Impact Report and Plans...........ccccovevveieiieneennenn, Information........ 56
9) FY21 University Preliminary Budget — Summary Update........ Information........ 59
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10) Quarterly Summary Report of Transactions in Excess of $100,000 for the Period

April 1, 2020 to June 30, 2020.........ccceivververieieere e Information........ 62
11) FY20 Annual Summary Report Obligation of Financial Resources Year ended
JUNE 30, 2020 ... s Information........ 65
12) FY20 Annual Report of Cash and Investments for Period Ending June 30, 2020...
.................................................................................................... Information........66
13) FY20 Report for Tuition and Fee WaIVers ..........c.ccocvvvivnnennns Information........ 70
14) Campus Facility Project Update ..........cccevvreriinieniniiecsee Information........ 72
b. Items Directly from the President
1) FY21 Non-Represented Staff Salary Increment Allocation Guidelines....................
............................................................................................................. Action........74
2) Collective Bargaining Agreement for International Union of Operating Engineers
Local Union #399 ..o e Action........ 75
3) Collective Bargaining Agreement for Teamsters Local #330 ............ Action........ 87
4) FY21 Revised General Fee Pricing Recommendation .............c......... Action......101
5) FY21 University Revised Internal Budget...........ccccccevverieenene. Information......104
6) FY20 Report Tuition and Fee WaiVers..........cccccoevveneniiinnnn Information......108
7) University Libraries OVEIVIEW ........c.ccoovvvviereieienene s Information......110
9. Chair’s Report No. 95
a. Board of Trustees 2021 Meeting Dates Approval.................................Action.....111

10. Other Matters
11. Next Meeting Date
12. Closed Session

13. Adjournment

*Individuals wishing to make an appearance before the Board should consult the Bylaws of the Board of

Trustees of Northern Illinois University, Article 11, Section 4 — Appearances before the Board. Appearance
request forms can be completed online in advance of the meeting. For more information contact Crystal

Doyle, ccoppel@niu.edu, Altgeld Hall 300, DeKalb, IL 60115, 815-753-1273.

Anyone needing special accommodations to participate in the NIU Board of Trustees
meetings should contact Crystal Doyle, ccoppel@niu.edu or (815) 753-1273, as soon as
possible.
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Minutes of the
Board of Trustees of Northern Illinois University
Special Meeting
August 20, 2020

CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

The meeting was called to order at 1:16 p.m. by Board Chair Dennis Barsema virtually. Recording
Secretary Crystal Doyle conducted a roll call.

Trustee Rita Athas: Present Trustee John Butler: Present

Trustee Montel Gayles: Present Trustee Veronica Herrero: Present
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Present Trustee Aiden Shields: Present

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Present Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Present

All members of the Board of Trustees were present.

Also present: President Lisa Freeman; General Counsel Bryan Perry; Board Liaison Matt Streb;
Executive Vice President and Provost Beth Ingram; Vice President for Administration and Finance
Sarah Chinniah; Vice President for Enroliment Management, Marketing and Communications Sol
Jensen; Associate Vice President for Information Technology Matt Parks; and University Advisory
Council (UAC) Representatives Greg Beyer, Cathy Doederlein, Katy Jaekel, Natasha Johnson,
Sarah Marsh, and Kendall Thu.

| VERIFICATION OF QUORUM AND APPROPRIATE NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING |

General Counsel Perry indicated the appropriate notification of the meeting has been provided
pursuant to the Illinois Open Meetings Act. Mr. Perry also advised that a quorum was present.

| MEETING AGENDA APPROVAL |

Chair Barsema asked for a motion to approve the meeting agenda. Vice Chair Wasowicz so moved,
and Trustee Athas seconded. The motion was approved.

Chair Barsema asked Ms. Doyle to conduct a roll call vote.

Trustee Rita Athas: Yes Trustee John Butler: Yes

Trustee Montel Gayles: Yes Trustee Veronica Herrero: Yes
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Yes Trustee Aiden Shields: Yes

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Yes Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Yes

The motion was approved.
REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF JUNE 18, 2020

Chair Barsema asked for a motion to approve the minutes of June 18, 2020. Trustee Herrero so
moved, and Vice Chair Wasowicz seconded.

Chair Barsema asked Ms. Doyle to conduct a roll call vote.

Trustee Rita Athas: Yes Trustee John Butler: Yes

Trustee Montel Gayles: Yes Trustee Veronica Herrero: Yes
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Yes Trustee Aiden Shields: Yes

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Yes Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Yes
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The motion was approved.

CHAIR’S COMMENTS/ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chair Barsema welcomed the members of the University Advisory Council who were present.

UAC Representative Kendall Thu recognized two new Student Government Association Leaders.
Antonio Johnson is the new president of the Student Government Association and Brad Beyer is
the new speaker of the Student Senate. He mentioned that he is very excited to work with both this
coming year. He also expressed his appreciation to faculty pivoting quickly to transition to
teaching online this past spring. As faculty get more experience, we may see a cultural shift to
more online learning, especially with all the options we have for it. University Senate meetings
will be held virtually, and they are public meetings, and everyone is invited to attend.

UAC Representative Katy Jaekel thanked and recognized Student Affairs for all they have done
to get students back on campus and students moved into the dorms. She expressed happiness in
being selected to serve on the UAC and looks forward to working with everyone.

UAC Representative Natasha Johnson also expressed her gratitude at being selected to serve on
the UAC as the Operating Staff Council President and looks forward to working with everyone.

UAC Representative Greg Beyer noted that he too was happy to be apart of the UAC. He expressed
that he has confidence in NIU Leadership, even with all the setbacks, these are very exciting times,
and he is thankful for all they have done.

Chair Barsema stated that this Special Meeting was called to allow the Board of Trustees to
approve the purchase of Classroom Technology enhancements that are needed to support online
teaching and learning capabilities required to serve and protect students and faculty during these
challenging times.

Chair Barsema applauded university leadership along with the other Trustees for highly
prioritizing safety precautions while navigating the return of the fall semester. He continued that
each and every Huskie has a responsibility to help protect our community. This is in particularly
true of our students, because students play a critical role in helping to keep fellow students, friends,
family and our community safe, and our university campus open. Chair Barsema reiterate this
message and could not stress strongly enough that students have a responsibility to keep
themselves safe, as well as others on our campus safe and within our community safe. It is critical
that everyone take our pledge to Protect the Pack seriously and follow the plans and guidance on
and off-campus. He identified the ways in which everyone needs to practice safety, including mask
wearing, physical distancing, avoiding large gatherings, etc. Although the temptation may be there
to go against our pledge, everyone must resist the urge as a campus and protect the health and
safety of our entire community.

Chair Barsema expressed his appreciation for and applauded university leadership for their
recognition of the pandemic’s significant expenses and mindfulness of our revenue stream. In a
situation of this magnitude shared sacrifices need to be made and he expressed deep appreciation
for the ways in which members of the university community have stepped up to help. Examples
include Dr. Freeman’s request to the Board of Trustees that her FY21 base pay be reduced by 12%
and her FY 20 incentive base compensation that would have been paid in FY 21, be reduced to zero,
as well as, members of leadership across the campus, including our Provost, Vice Presidents,
Deans, and several athletic coaches who voluntarily reduced their incentives and/or salaries for
FY21.

Further, Chair Barsema acknowledged the University Advisory Council for their willingness to
explore voluntary furloughs to share in the sacrifice and mitigate further layoffs. All these actions
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reinforce profound commitments to NIU and promote a sense of community that the trustees are
so proud to represent. Thank you again on behalf of the trustees to all who are doing their share in
helping us through these times. We appreciate your sacrifices and your work. As noted by Trustee
Gayles in his comments as FACFO chair, everyone must be mindful of the significant financial
stress already imposed on the university by COVID-19 pandemic.

Chair Barsema recognized the importance to making the appropriate contingency plans related to
the university budget. These plans must acknowledge that while the current conditions are not
permanent, our own selves will not be able to return quickly to where we were pre-COVID-19. In
this context, he urged our university leadership to bring forward in September, an updated budget
that reacts appropriately to both the extraordinary temporary stresses the university is
experiencing, as well as the permanent changes in restructuring that may need to occur to ensure
multiyear sustainability. Everyone must continue to address our revenue shortfall as the university
gains more clarity regarding fall enrollment, the fate of additional federal aid, and the ability of
our state to fulfill its annual commitment. To this end, our university leadership faces tough
choices. At this time, the budget must consider the possibility of furloughs and further layoffs. Be
they temporary, or permanent, as well as plans to provide an increment to the subset of employees
who are waiting patiently for resolution.

Chair Barsema urged the university leadership to continue to navigate these challenging decisions
with compassion and empathy. As well as to engage with shared governance to confirm strategies
and to work collaboratively with collective bargaining units on these matters. The board
appreciates the level of care and thoughtfulness that goes into every difficult decision that impacts
our employees, their families and their livelihoods. Contingency planning all possible scenarios
and hard decisions come with running a university, but do not make them any less painful.

Chair Barsema is confident that our mission, vision, and values will continue to guide us all and
that everyone will be able to emerge from this challenging time stronger and smarter. Remember,
Huskies never quit.

PUBLIC COMMENT

General Counsel Perry stated that Mr. Roderic Moyer registered to make a public comment. Mr.
Roderic Moyer made a public comment.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT NO. 144

Chair Barsema asked President Freeman to present the President’s Report No. 144,

President Lisa Freeman made a comment to Mr. Roderic Moyer regarding his public comments
throughout the day.

President Lisa Freeman presented Agenda Item 7.a. Classroom Technology Upgrades

President Freeman noted that the Classroom Technology Upgrades item was discussed in detail
at the FACFO meeting earlier today. During the FACFO meeting, the requested amount was
amended from $450,00.00 to $600,000.00, which the Board approved at that time. The
recommendation of the University is that the Board of Trustees approve the item with the
amended amount of $600,000.00.

Chair Barsema asked for a motion to amend Action Item 7.a. and the requested amount of
$450,000.00 to $600,000.00 for Classroom Technology Upgrades. Vice Chair Wasowicz so
moved, and Trustee Gayles seconded.

Chair Barsema asked Ms. Doyle to conduct a roll call vote.
Trustee Rita Athas: Yes Trustee John Butler: Yes
Trustee Montel Gayles: Yes Trustee Veronica Herrero: Yes
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Trustee Bob Pritchard: Yes Trustee Aiden Shields: Yes

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Yes Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Yes

The motion was approved.

Chair Barsema asked for a motion to approve amended item 7.a. Vice Chair Wasowicz so moved,
and Trustee Gayles seconded.

Chair Barsema asked Ms. Doyle to conduct a roll call vote.

Trustee Rita Athas: Yes Trustee John Butler: Yes

Trustee Montel Gayles: Yes Trustee Veronica Herrero: Yes
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Yes Trustee Aiden Shields: Yes

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Yes Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Yes

The motion was approved.

| OTHER MATTERS |
There were no other matters.

| NEXT MEETING DATE |

The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held September 17, 2020 at
9:00 a.m.

| CLOSED SESSION |

Chair Barsema stated that the Board needed to go into closed session and would not take up new
business following the closed session. He asked for a motion to close the public meeting to conduct
closed session to discuss the following subjects as authorized by the Open Meetings Act: personnel
matters as generally described under sections 2(c)(1)(2)(3) and (21) of the open meetings act;
collective bargaining matters as generally described under section 2(c)(2) of the open meetings
act; litigation and risk management matters as generally described under sections 2(c)(11) and (12)
of the open meetings act; and closed session minutes matters as generally described under section
2(c)(21) of the open meetings act.

Trustee Gayles so moved and Vice Chair Wasowicz seconded. The motion was approved.
Chair Barsema asked Ms. Doyle to take a roll call vote to close the public meeting.

Trustee Rita Athas: Yes Trustee John Butler: Yes

Trustee Montel Gayles: Yes Trustee Veronica Herrero: Yes
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Yes Trustee Aiden Shields: Yes

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Yes Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Yes

The Board closed the public meeting at 1:52 p.m.
The meeting reconvened from closed session at 3:20 p.m.
Chair Barsema asked Dr. Streb to conduct a roll call vote.

Trustee Rita Athas: Present Trustee John Butler: Present

Trustee Montel Gayles: Present Trustee Veronica Herrero: Present
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Present Trustee Aiden Shields: Present

Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Present Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Present
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The motion was approved.

ADJOURNMENT

Chair Barsema asked for a motion to adjourn. Trustee Pritchard so moved, and Vice Chair

Wasowicz seconded.

Chair Barsema asked Dr. Streb to conduct a roll call vote.

Trustee Rita Athas: Yes
Trustee Montel Gayles: Yes
Trustee Bob Pritchard: Yes
Vice Chair Eric Wasowicz: Yes
The motion was approved.

The meeting adjourned at 3:21 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Crystal Doyle
Recording Secretary

Trustee John Butler: Yes

Trustee Veronica Herrero: Yes
Trustee Aiden Shields: Yes

Board Chair Dennis Barsema: Yes

In compliance with Illinois Open Meetings Act 5 ILCS 120/1, et seq, a verbatim record of all Northern Illinois
University Board of Trustees meetings is maintained by the Board Recording Secretary and is available for
review upon request. The minutes contained herein represent a true and accurate summary of the Board

proceedings.
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Agenda Item 7 Information
September 17, 2020

REPORTS OF BOARD COMMITTEES AND BOARD LIAISONS

a. Academic Affairs, Student Affairs and Personnel Committee (AASAP)

The Academic Affairs, Student Affairs and Personnel Committee met on August 20, 2020. No
requests appeared on the agenda for this meeting, so none were approved. The committee
received four information items: Annual Listing of Changes Fiscal Year 2020, Summary of
the Voluntary Incentive Retirement Program for Faculty and Staff, 2019-2020 Faculty
Emeritus Recognition, and Protecting the Pack Presentation.

b. Finance, Audit, Compliance, Facilities, and Operations Committee (FACFO)

The Finance, Audit, Compliance, Facilities and Operations Committee met on August 20,
2020. The committee was presented with one Financial Update item: FY21 University
Preliminary Budget-Summary Update. The committee approved one FY21 action item:
Classroom Technology Upgrades. The committee also received five information items. These
included Quarterly Summary Report of Transactions in Excess of $100,000 for the Period
April 1 to June 30, 2020, FY20 Annual Summary Report Obligation of Financial Resources
Year ending June 30, 2020, FY20 Annual Report of Cash and Investments for Period Ending
June 30, 2020, FY20 Report Tuition and Fee Waivers, and Campus Facility Project Update.

c. Research and Innovation, Legal and Legislative Affairs Committee (RILLA)

The Research and Innovation, Legal and Legislative Affairs Committee met on August 20,
2020.Dr. Gerald Blazey, Vice President for Research and Innovation Partnerships that by June
1, 2020, more than 100 scholarly spaces and facilities had been safely reopened. He noted that
despite the many challenges presented by COVID19, faculty have been responding to research
possibilities with excellent scholarship and innovation and that staff continue to provide
outstanding support. The Committee received four information items. Jenna Mitchell, State
Legislative Liaison, reported that the state recently passed a budget and that NIU received flat
appropriations for general funds, the MAP program, and the AIM HIGH program. Ms. Mitchell
noted that NIU had received $8.1M of its FY21 appropriations. Dr. Anna Quider, Assistant
Vice President for Federal Relations, reported that in March, the Families First Coronavirus
Response Act and the CARES Act were signed into law. NIU received an allocation of $14.8M
from the CARES Act, to be spent equally between direct emergency grants to students and
institutional expenses related to the pandemic. Dr. Quider reported that there were two major
supreme court rulings this quarter. The Court rejected the Trump Administration’s termination
of DACA so the policy remains in place for the time being. The Court also ruled that Title VII
of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 protects gay and transgender individuals from workplace
discrimination. Assistant Vice President for Sponsored Programs, Dara Little, summarized
sponsored program activities for FY20, noting that total sponsored funding for FY20 was
$44M, NIU’s highest level of funding 5 years, of which $7.5M is COVID related funding.
Director of Innovation, Luke Sebby, reported that NIU holds 39 US and 18 foreign patents in
its portfolio along with two license agreements and two option agreements. Mr. Sebby also
reported that a recent innovation impact report by the George W. Bush Institute, Opus Faveo
Innovation Development, and Southern Methodist ranked NIU third among peer institutions.
Mr. Sebby reported that future plans for the office of Innovation include setting the conditions
for long term innovation viability and success at NIU, along with leveraging the innovation
engines NIU has to offer, and building momentum through FY 21 to achieve greater innovation
impacts in the coming years.
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d.

Illinois Board of Higher Education

The IBHE met on April 30, 2020 and approved New Units of Instruction at Public Community
Colleges (Illinois Central College, Kankakee Community College, Kishwaukee College, Lake
Land College, Moraine Valley Community College, Richard J. Daley College, and Wilbur
Wright College); New Operating and/or Degree Granting Authority for Independent
Institutions (Roosevelt University, Touro College, Chamberlain University, and Midwestern
Career College); New Units of Instruction, Public Service, and Research at Public Universities
(Eastern Illinois University, Illinois State University, Northern Illinois University, Southern
Illinois University-Carbondale, Southern Illinois University Edwardsville, University of
Illinois at Chicago, and University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign); Non-Instructional
Capitol Project-lllinois State University; and further approved consent agenda and other
routine business items.

At the June 9, 2020 meeting, the IBHE approved the Resolutions and Recognition for student
board members David Santafe-Zambrano and Marcus Wolfe and Faculty Advisory Council
Chair Dr. Marie Donovan; New Units of Instruction at Public Community Colleges (Frontier
Community College, Kennedy-King College, Olive-Harvey College, Olney-Central College,
and South Suburban College); New Operating and/or Degree Granting Authority for
Independent Institutions (Touro College, and Stautzenberger College DBA Rockford Career
College); New Units of Instruction, Public Service, and Research at Public Universities
(Southern Illinois University Edwardsville, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, and
Western Illinois University); and further approved consent agenda and other routine business
items. Additionally, there was a student and president panel. The student panel included Tina
Scott from Chicago State University, Sophie Whitten a 2020 graduate of VVandalia High School
who will be attending Southern Illinois University, and Kaya de Castro from University of
Illinois at Springfield. Each student on the panel shared their background and discussed
various topics including COVID-19, inequity, affordability, and e-learning. The president
panel included Dr. Gloria Gibson, President of Northeastern Illinois University; Dr. David
Glassman, President of Eastern Illinois University; Dr. Sheila Quick-Bailey, President of
Illinois Central College; and Dr. Gene Crume, President of Judson University and chairman of
the board for the Federation of Independent Illinois Colleges and Universities. The panelists
discussed how they handled COVID-19, their plans for re-opening in the fall, affordability,
student success, and inequity. The board members were invited to ask questions, and suggested
ways to support all students and universities/colleges. The IBHE also met on August 4, 2020
and September 15, 2020. Updates will be provided when minutes are available and additional
details regarding these items are posted on the IBHE website.

Universities Civil Service Merit Board

The State Universities Civil Service Merit Board met (remotely) on August 13, 2020. At that
meeting, the Merit Board’s focus was primarily on welcoming a new member (Andrea Zopp
from Chicago State University) and discussing the System’s annual budget. The Merit Board
received an update on the progress of proposed rule changes to Section 250.110 of the Code
(80 1ll. Adm. Code §250.110), or what are generally known as the discharge rules (the rules
that govern under what circumstances a university-level decision can be brought before the
Merit Board and what the Board is expected to do in response to such petitions). The proposed
amendments appeared in the Illinois Register for the First Notice Period. No concerns have
been received during the comment period. As noted in prior Merit Board reports, the changes
include several amendments that are part of a general effort to clarify and restructure the rules.
The next meeting of the Merit Board is scheduled for November 19, 2020.
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f.

Northern Illinois University Alumni Association

Volunteerism — The cancellation of events both with the alumni association and at the
University level led to the reduction of overall volunteer opportunities. The NIUAA placed
887 alumni volunteers in opportunities, down from 1,046 last fiscal year. Engagements with
enrollment rose, with 16 alumni participating at 14 college fairs. We also experienced growth
in our online advocacy program, going from 15 volunteers to 120.

Revenues — In FY20, the NIUAA developed new partnerships which build pride among our
alumni, offer valuable services and resources, and generate revenue for the
NIUAA. Partnerships with Slumba, Balfour, Pollyanna Brewing Company, Freedom
Financial, and a re-launched online store have all helped diversify revenues and provide
valuable connections for our alumni.

NIUAA Events — Despite the pandemic, the NIUAA and NIU Foundation hosted 101 events
in FY20, which is the same quantity as FY19. While attendance was down from 2,291 to
1,919, the shift to online events resulted in many new attendees, in particular those no located
in Illinois. Events were held in more than 20 different markets, with 60% of the events
occurring within the state of Illinois.

Communications — The only program not significantly impacted by COVID-19, our
communications saw significant growth. Visits to our homepage rose from 132,000 in FY'19
to 143,000 in FY20. Additionally, the email open rate grew by nearly a whole point to
19.56%. This is trending well above our peer institutions, who typically hover around 16%-
17%.

Additionally, it should be noted that the NIUAA was trending towards significant growth in
both events and volunteerism prior to the pandemic.

Northern Illinois Research Foundation

The Audit Committee and Board of Directors of the Northern Illinois Research Foundation
held the first AY20-21 meeting September 1, 2020. The Audit Committee discussed the FY20
draft audit report, the NIRF and EIGERIab quarterly financial reports, and updates on the NIRF
fraud risk assessment plan. The Audit Committee, EIGERIab staff, and the NIU Office of
Innovation (Ol) gave the full Board quarterly reports. Ol also discussed plans to migrate active
NIU intellectual property cases to NIRF. The next NIRF Board of Directors quarterly meeting
will be in December.

Northern Illinois University Foundation

Fundraising: Overall philanthropic performance was on pace toward goal ($25m) until
COVID-19 disruption. FY19 had been a strong year, with momentum building in FY20
towards a university-wide comprehensive campaign. Final, year-end results were below
projections, with $15,077,000 in total activity: 60% of goal and down 31% YOQY.

Progress was made throughout the year in unrestricted giving and giving for scholarships,
which remained a focus:

e Unrestricted giving INCREASED 6%.
e Total scholarship giving from all sources INCREASED 18%.

e We remained laser focused on the goal to achieve $50m in scholarship giving by
2022, and in FY20 we reached the $17,560,000 mark total in scholarship dollars
raised cumulatively since 4/1/17.

The Northern Fund experienced a slight increase from FY19 (less than 1%), but overall annual
giving was down 17%. This was principally due to the decision to delay the Day of Giving to the
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fall. Nevertheless, some notable achievements were the interim efforts to focus on the Student
Emergency Fund during the early days of the COVID crisis were very successful in raising critical
dollars to augment the University’s funding and Cares Act dollars, and the very successful
“Huskies United” campaign subsequently raised $486,368 from 1500 donors in 48 hours. Huskies
United funds were principally raised for the Huskies United Fund (36%), general student
scholarships (21%) and the Student Emergency Fund (19%). Additional funds were also directed
to ADEI and college-based scholarships. Both campaigns were promoted broadly throughout all
social media channels and was generally positively received for its success, but also its message
of “Huskies Never Quit. but Sometimes They Need A Little Help” tagline. For comparison, in
FY19, the first Day of Giving — a broad campaign for all programs, raised $770,000 through 1,402
gifts, far exceeding its initial goals and projections. While Huskies United raised less, the number
of gifts was higher.

Engagement: Events were hosted in Florida (Bonita Springs, Sarasota and Orlando), and in
California (San Diego, Long Beach, Manhattan Beach and Huntington Beach) prior to the COVID-
19 interruption but plans for events in Arizona and Washington D.C. were cancelled.

Upcoming Events: Though in person events are still on hold, The Red & Black is being planned
as a 3-day virtual experience November 11 -13. The second day, November 12, which be the
“Day of Giving”.

NIU Foundation Board: On June 26", the NIU Alumni Association and the NIU Foundation
formally merged organizations. The NIUAA will continue as an Advisory Board within the NIU
Foundation structure, and three members will become full voting members of the NIU Foundation
Board. It was stipulated that the NIUAA president would always serve as a member of the NIUF
board, and following elections, the NIUAA chose Pete Garrity and Rich Escalante as members-at-
large, joining Joe Sener, current NIUAA president. They will officially join the NIUF board at
the November meeting.

Campaign Planning: The Foundation, in collaboration with university leadership, has been in
the planning stages of a comprehensive fundraising campaign. The COVID-19 interruption caused
alteration of the planning timetable, but efforts are ongoing to design and execute “campaign like”
activities focused on current university priorities. It is the hope that with a return to more in person
engagement in 2021, plans could accelerate toward a formal campaign launch later in the year.
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Agenda Item 8.a.1. Information
September 17, 2020

ANNUAL LISTING OF CHANGES FY20

The Fiscal Year 2020 Annual Listing of Changes are reported, and sent, to the Illinois Board of
Higher Education (IBHE) in the summer after the academic year is completed. The changes have
been approved through the normal curricular processes or in accordance with the policies of the
NIU Board of Trustees. The report was sent to the IBHE in June 2020.

For the 2019-2020 fiscal year, NIU created five degrees, three certificates of graduate study, two
certificates of undergraduate study, three minors, one emphasis, and six specializations. There
was one degree, one certificate of undergraduate study, seven certificates of undergraduate study,
and one emphasis that were deleted. The President also approved six name changes, which
included one department, two degrees, two emphases, and one certificate.
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ANNUAL LISTING OF CHANGES REPORT
FY20

ADDITIONS

Degree

B.A./B.S. in Women, Gender, and Sexuality Studies
Ph.D. in Kinesiology and Physical Education

Ph.D. in Electrical Engineering

Ph.D. in Industrial and Systems Engineering

Ph.D. in Mechanical Engineering

Certificate

Certificate of Graduate Study in FinTech

Certificate of Graduate Study in Instructional Coaching

Certificate of Graduate Study in Environmental Health and Safety

Certificate in Undergraduate Study in Illinois Family Specialist Credential Certificate-Level 5
Certificate of Undergraduate Study in Black Studies

Minor

Minor in Esports Industry Professionals
Minor in Rehabilitation Counseling
Minor in Music

Emphasis
Emphasis 6. Sustainable Food Systems within the B.A./B.S. in Environmental Studies

Specialization
Ph.D. in Educational Psychology with a Specialization in Behavior Analysis

M.S.Ed. in Curriculum and Instruction with a Specialization in Teacher Leader with
Endorsement

M.S.Ed. in Curriculum and Instruction with a Specialization in Curriculum and Cultural
Pedagogies in Social Justice

M.S.Ed. in Curriculum and Instruction with a Specialization in Academic Literacies, Language,
and Culture

M.S.Ed. in Literacy Education with a Specialization in Reading

M.S.Ed. in Literacy Education with a Specialization in English as a Second Language/Bilingual

DELETIONS

Degree
M.S. in Integrated Systems Engineering

Certificate

Certificate of Undergraduate Study in Culturally Relevant Teaching
Certificate of Graduate Study in Applied Mechanics

Certificate of Graduate Study in CAD/CAM/CAE

Certificate of Graduate Study in Simulation, Modeling and Data Analysis
Certificate of Graduate Study in Thermal, Fluid, and Energy Systems
Certificate of Graduate Study in Vibration, Robots and Control Systems
Certificate of Graduate Study in Integrated Systems Engineering

Certificate of Graduate Study in Children’s and Young Adult Literature/Media

Emphasis
Emphasis 2. Geomatics (B.S.) in the B.A./B.S. in Geography
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OTHER CHANGES

Name Changes

Department of Technology TO Department of Engineering Technology

B.S. in Technology TO B.S. in Engineering Technology

Emphasis 4. Energy and Environmental Technology within the B.S. in Engineering Technology
TO Emphasis 4. Energy and Environmental Engineering Technology within the B.S. in
Engineering Technology

Certificate of Graduate Study in Quality Control in Manufacturing Processes TO Certificate of
Graduate Study in Quality Control

Emphasis 6. Educator Licensure-Environmental Science within the B.A./B.S. in Environmental
Studies TO Emphasis 7. Educator Licensure-Environmental Science within the B.A/B.S.
in Environmental Studies

M.S. in Industrial Management TO M.S. in Industrial Management and Technology

June 10, 2020 CCD
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Agenda Item 8.a.2. Information
September 17, 2020

SUMMARY OF THE VOLUNTARY INCENTIVE RETIREMENT
PROGRAM FOR FACULTY AND STAFF

Summary: In Fall 2019, NIU offered to tenured and tenure track faculty the option of a
voluntary early retirement program. In Spring 2020, a similar program was offered to non-
faculty employees. In both cases, employees were required to meet certain criteria to be eligible,
to submit an application to the program, and to sign a separation agreement. As an incentive, the
first program offered twenty weeks’ salary upon retirement; the second program offered twelve
weeks salary.

Below is a summary of each program.

Tenured/tenure track faculty: Twenty-one faculty retired, with retirement dates ranging from
January 1, 2020 through September 1, 2020. The FY20 base salary of the faculty members
amounted to $2,133,398 and the total payout was $1,021,106. The numbers, by college, were as
follows:

Education

Engineering and Engineering Technology

Health and Human Sciences

Liberal Arts and Sciences

Business

W| Wl O | N W

Visual and Performing Arts

For the non-faculty program, seventy-six employees completed agreements with retirement dates
ranging from July 1, 2020 to October 1, 2020. The FY20 base salary of the employees amounted
to $3,925,000 and the total payout was $918,000. By division, the retirements are as follows
(note that one person is missing from this chart):

Academic Division 32
Administration & Finance 7
Division of Information Technology 11
Enrlimnt Mgmt, Mktg & Comms Dv 2
Office of Diversity 1
Outreach Engagemt Regl Dev Dv 6
Student Affairs 14
Univ Administrative Services 2
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Agenda Item 8.a.3. Information
September 17, 2020

2019-2020 FACULTY EMERITUS RECOGNITION

Universities have a long tradition of granting emeritus status to faculty who retire in good standing.
Northern Illinois University has created a regular process for the identification of retirees for whom
the emeritus designation is appropriate. A list of ranked faculty who have announced or finalized
retirements during the fiscal year is prepared annually by Human Resource Services and reviewed
by the Provost for presentation to the Board of Trustees. The University hereby informs the Board
of Trustees of the retired faculty members designated as emeritus for FY21.

The faculty being granted emeritus status, with their departments, ranks, any special status, and
dates of retirement are as follows:

Name Department Rank and Special Status Retirement
Date
Chemistry and
David Ballantine Biochemistry Associate Professor 7/1/2020
Terrence Bishop Management Associate Professor 6/1/2020

Professor, Presidential
Research, Scholarship and
David Buller Philosophy Aurtistry Professor 6/1/2020

Professor, Presidential
Teaching and Board of

David Changnon Geography Trustees Professor 7/1/2020
Susan Deskis English Professor 1/1/2020
Geoffrey Gordon Marketing Professor 6/1/2020

Professor, Presidential
Research, Scholarship and
Artistry and Board of

David Hedin Physics Trustees Professor 1/1/2020
Charles Gowen, 11l | Management Professor 6/1/2020
Qingkai Kong Mathematical Sciences Professor 6/1/2020
Doris Macdonald English Associate Professor 6/1/2020
Kathleen Musker Nursing Associate Professor 1/1/2020
Myron Myers Music Professor 5/16/2020

Professor, Presidential
Engagement and

Andrew Otieno Engineering Technology Partnerships Professor 6/1/2020

Melanie Parks Theatre and Dance Professor 3/1/2020
Geology and Environmental | Professor, Board of Trustees

Ross Powell Geosciences Professor 6/1/2020

Scott Short Mechanical Engineering Assistant Professor 5/16/2020

Richard Siegesmund | Art and Design Professor 6/1/2020

Josephine Umoren Health Studies Associate Professor 1/16/2020
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NIU Professor Emeritus Status (APPM, Section II. Item 19.)

e Emeritus faculty members are an important asset to NIU, and they contribute in many ways
to NIU and the community after retirement.

e When the need arises, emeritus faculty teach, pursue research and sponsored project
opportunities, serve on graduate committees, serve temporarily in key administrative
positions when necessary, and continue to serve NIU in many ways.

e NIU is one of few state universities where the emeritus status granting process is simple
and straightforward. Retired faculty members do not have to fill out any special
paperwork and their departments do not have to review any nominations or approve the
emeritus status. There is no fee for obtaining the emeritus status either.

Policy

Academic Policies and Procedures Section Il, Item 19 states:

“The designation of emeritus status is granted by the University and Board of Trustees to tenured,
ranked faculty members who retire from the university in good standing.

A retiring tenured, ranked faculty member is in good standing provided:
a) Any financial obligations to the university have been settled;

b) No termination proceeding has been initiated against the faculty member and remains
pending at the time of retirement; and,
¢) The faculty member has not been discharged for cause.”

In exceptional cases, Emeritus Status may be granted to other faculty members based on merit and
a recommendation to the president.

Faculty who are granted Emeritus Status will retain their professional rank and title at the time of
retirement followed by the designation “Emeritus” or “Emerita”. Faculty titles are "Assistant
Professor," "Associate Professor," "Professor," "Presidential Engagement
Professor," "Presidential Research Professor,” "Presidential Teaching Professor,” "Distinguished
Engagement Professor,” "Distinguished Research Professor,” and "Distinguished Teaching
Professor."

Process

Academic Policies and Procedures Section |1, Item 19 states:

e A list of names of the tenured, ranked faculty who have retired during the fiscal year and
the names of those tenured, ranked faculty who plan to retire before the beginning of the
next academic year will be prepared by the Office of Human Resource Services (HRS)
each year prior to May 15 and forwarded to the provost.

e The list will consist of all tenured, ranked faculty who have signed formal retirement
agreements or filed State Universities Retirement System (SURS) applications through
Human Resource Services prior to May 15 of a given year.

e The provost will review the list to determine the standing of the faculty for Emeritus
Status. Those tenured, ranked faculty who are in good standing will be recommended to
the president who, in turn, will submit the list of faculty as an information item to the
Board of Trustees at its next regularly scheduled meeting.

e Once a tenured, ranked faculty member’s name is presented to the Board of Trustees for
Emeritus Status, the retired faculty member may officially use the Emeritus designation.
The Provost Office sends them a confirmation letter.
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Recognition

Emeritus faculty members are recognized by the President, Provost and Presidents of the
shared governance bodies for their service and contributions along with all retired employees
at the annual recognition reception organized by the annuitants’ association and HRS.
Faculty Senate acknowledges emeritus faculty in its newsletter to all faculty.

Benefits

Below are some of the benefits to faculty that are named “Emeritus” or “Emerita.”

1.
2.

© ®© N o g &

Keep their professorial rank in retirement.
Continue to have free access to NIU Libraries.

Receive research support services and access to research software and databases when
pursuing research and scholarly activities through NI1U.

Teach or serve in interim administrative roles as needs arise.

Serve on graduate theses and dissertation committees as needed.

Continue to have access to NIU email as allowed by email policies and license agreement.
Eligible to take courses at NIU similar to current employees.

Receive dependents’ tuition benefits at NIU similar to current employees.

Get discounted parking permit (currently $10/year) for parking on NIU campus.

10. Eligible for office space for teaching and research/artistry as allocated by their departments.

11. Participate in recruitment and other events representing their departments and colleges.

12. Represent NIU’s retirees in SUAA and other state-level bodies.

The most significant benefit that cannot be measured is the title that shows the faculty member has
finished his or her distinguished career in a good standing, and continues to hold the professorial
rank at the institution and contribute to the university and their disciplines.
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Agenda Item 8.a.4. Information
September 17, 2020

PROTECTING THE PACK PRESENTATION

Executive Vice President and Provost Beth Ingram will give a presentation regarding Protecting
the Pack policies and procedures for the upcoming semester.
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Agenda Item 8.a.5. Information
September 17, 2020

STATE RELATIONS UPDATE

2020 Legislative Session Overview

This past spring session, due to COVID-19, the General Assembly met for a total of four days at
the end of May 2020 to address time sensitive items that required action by the close of the fiscal
year.

Public Act 101-0637 (HB 264) was signed into law by Governor Pritzker on June 10, 2020 and
contains the State’s FY21 budget as well as supplemental budget adjustments for FY20. Key
highlights of P.A. 101-0637 include the following:

e $87.8 million General Funds appropriated to NIU for FY21 operations, which is level
compared to FY20 state appropriations.

o0 The FY21 budget does include new provisions that may allow for executive
alteration at some point during the fiscal year, which leaves uncertainty in state
funding levels despite the budget’s enactment.

e $451.3 million General Funds for Monetary Award Program (MAP) grants, which is level
compared to FY 20 state appropriations and does not include the Governor’s recommended
annual increase of $50 million for the program.

e $35 million for year 3 of the AIM HIGH Program, which is level to FY20.

e The Act also includes the FY20 cohort restriction fix for the AIM HIGH Program
appropriation, allowing all universities the flexibility to use the $35 million appropriated
for distribution during year 2, or AY2020-2021, on any existing or future cohort(s).

Public Act 101-0643 (SB 1569), known as the Education COVID Omnibus bill, was signed into
law by Governor Pritzker on June 18, 2020. The Higher Education portion of P.A. 101-0643 made
changes to the Illinois Articulation Initiative, AIM HIGH, and the Emergency Completion and
Student Support Services Grants.

The following provides a highlight of changes made to each program:

e |lllinois Articulation Initiative: Requires public universities and community colleges to
accept grades of Pass, Satisfactory, or Credit for general education transfer and prerequisite
requirements.

o This provision only applies to courses taken in the Spring 2020 semester, but would
protect student transfer of those courses indefinitely. The changes would not impact
a college or university’s decision with respect to how the course is applied to major
course requirements.

e AIM HIGH: Allows a student to continue to receive the grant all four years of college if
they initially qualified under the household income guidelines.

e Emergency Completion and Student Support Services Grants: Subject to appropriation, the
Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE) shall award emergency completion grants and
competitive grants for public university student support services. This is essentially a
statutory change to reflect the budget bill initiative NIU and its sister institutions pursued
in collaboration with the Partnership for College Completion and other stakeholders prior
to COVID-19.
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State Funding and Capital Project Update

As of July 29, NIU received its last outstanding payment from the State for FY20 totaling
approximately $6.7 million General Funds. At the time of this report, no payments for FY21, the
current fiscal year, have been received.

While the State’s FY21 budget did include re-appropriations of all capital projects, many remain
in a holding pattern due to COVID-19, particularly due to the pandemic’s impact on state revenues
that were expected and are necessary to pay for the projects. The following provides an update by
individual project:

e $77 million Health Informatics Building: The $7.7 million released for planning and
design has been authorized for use but not yet received. The project has been put on hold
due to pandemic-related revenue delays. The remaining 90 percent of funds for the project
has not yet been authorized for release. This is not cause for concern as this typically takes
place after completion of the planning and design phase.

e $53 million for Deferred Maintenance: The lump sum has been re-appropriated in FY21;
however, it has not yet been authorized for release. Prior to COVID-19 there was
uncertainty surrounding the timeline of when this funding might be made available for use
and the pandemic only adds to existing uncertainty.

e $15 million for the Northern Illinois Center for Community Sustainability (NICCS):
Similar to the status of funding for the Health IT building, funding for NICCS has been
authorized and released but not yet received. NIU has continued its internal planning
process to define the project and prepare for receipt of funds.

COVID-19: State Requlations, Associated Impact(s) and Special Funding Opportunities

On July 23, the IBHE released its COVID-19 guidance for safely launching AY2020-2021. At the
time of this report, the initial guidance had already been updated on June 28 to reflect changing
dynamics and/or address additional points of direction.

The IBHE’s guidance was constructed in collaboration with the Fall Opening Committee and its
associated working groups. Committee and working group members were selected/convened by
the IBHE and included presidents, faculty, staff, and public health experts from some of Illinois’
public and private institutions. President Lisa Freeman was asked to serve on the committee,
making NIU one of the four public universities to have direct representation.

The necessary implementation of CDC and IDPH safety practices is the leading factor in terms of
added costs to the University. Not only are there associated costs with physical spacing and social
distancing efforts, increased cleaning, disinfecting and hand sanitizing stations, and the
procurement of personal protective equipment (PPE), there are also related technology costs
associated. As NIU moves to implement physical spacing and a hybrid online/in-person course
structure, there is a new emergence of certain technology needs. For example, this includes
broadband refreshes to increase streaming efficiencies, procurement of zoom lines, investment in
software and hardware as we become less reliant on shared computer labs, etc.

Limited Liability Protections

At the time of this written report, institutions of higher education have not yet received limited
liability protections being sought at the state and federal level, respectively. At the state level, NIU
and its sister institutions are working in collaboration with private institutions to be in a position
to request the Governor’s consideration of making an executive order granting limited liability
protections for higher education institutions that follow state and federal health and safety
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standards. There is precedence in this request, as the Governor has previously extended a similar
executive order providing such protections to Illinois healthcare and hospitals.

The need for action at the state level is currently dependent on federal action, or a lack thereof, as
limited liability for higher education institution will potentially be included in Congress’ latest
COVID-19 response legislation.

Currently in Illinois, there is a $2 million cap on damages and no cap on contract claims. Without
special, limited liability protections in place going into the fall semester, the potential financial
impact to NIU or any other university is unpredictable but likely significant/debilitating.

The Governor’s Emergency Education Relief (GEER) Fund

Under the Federal CARES Act passed in March 2020, Illinois received a $108 million lump sum
for flexible financial assistance to elementary, secondary and higher education institutions to help
address challenges created by the COVID-19 pandemic. Governor Pritzker allocated $48.3
million, or approximately 45% of this lump sum to institutions of higher education.

To date, NIU has been allocated $2.9 million GEER funds, second to only University of Illinois at
Chicago in terms of allocation amount. NIU is in the process of determining how its GEER funds
will be utilized. The IBHE guidance suggests expenditure on services to enroll and retain students
of color, first-generation, and high-need students that might not otherwise enroll or return as a
result of the pandemic. Guidance specifically notes using funds to address any digital equity gaps.

For general background, the $48.3 million GEER Funds for higher education were allocated as
follows:

$27 million for Public Universities

$18 million for Community Colleges

$250K for the Illinois Math and Science Academy (IMSA)
$25K for the University Center of Lake County

$3 million for Targeted Initiatives set-aside

The $3 million for targeted initiatives provides an opportunity for public and non-profit 4-year
institutions to receive additional funding to support programs targeting enrollment and retention
of underrepresented, first-generation and high-need students. The funds will be awarded through
a Request for Proposals (RFP) process administered by IBHE. NIU is in the process of developing
its RFP submission.

Looking Ahead to Fall 2020

The Illinois General Assembly’s fall veto session is currently scheduled for November 17-19 and
December 1-3. This is subject to change due to the uncertainties of COVID-19.

On November 3, Illinois voters will decide whether or not the Illinois constitution shall be amended
to allow for a graduated income tax structure. Depending the outcome of the referendum,
lawmakers will need to reconvene at some point to address the tax structure and associated rates
and/or revisit the FY21 budget as enacted in June 2020 to shore up appropriations with projected
revenues.
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Agenda Item 8.a.6. Information
September 17, 2020

FEDERAL RELATIONS REPORT

This report covers the period of May through July 2020 and encompasses NIU equities across all
three branches of the federal government. A brief review of the Office of Federal Relations
activities during the past state fiscal year is also included.

COVID-19 Relief

As of this writing, Congress and the White House are locked in negotiations over the next COVID-
19 relief bill. 1 will provide a verbal update on the latest legislation and state-of-play.

The majority party in each Chamber of Congress has introduced legislation for the next round of
COVID-19 relief. On May 15, the House passed H.R. 6800, the Health and Economic Recovery
Omnibus Emergency Solutions (HEROES) Act. On July 27, Senate Majority Leader Mitch
McConnell introduced the Health, Economic Assistance, Liability Protection, and Schools
(HEALS) Act. Under the HEROES Act NIU would receive an allocation of $43.1 million and
under the HEALS Act NIU would receive an allocation of $34.55 million, as estimated by APLU.
The Association of Public and Land-grant Universities (APLU) has completed a detailed analysis
of the higher education-related provisions in the HEROES Act and HEALS Act.

NIU is working in conjunction with our sister institutions across Illinois and the nation and our
professional associations to make the case to Congress and the Administration that our students
and institutions are in need of additional financial and policy relief from COVID-19 related
impacts to operations, education, and research in subsequent legislation. Since May, President
Freeman has discussed this issue with Senator Durbin, Senator Duckworth, Representative
Kinzinger, Representative Lipinski, and Representative Underwood and she has joined with IL
public university presidents in sending two letters to the Illinois congressional delegation. Faculty
Senate President Kendall Thu and Student Government Association leaders have also sent letters
to the Illinois congressional delegation regarding the impact of the pandemic on their constituents
and the need for federally supported relief.

Congressman Lipinski is leading the House in advocating for relief for higher education. In May,
he led a 100-signature bipartisan House sign-on letter, which called for $47 billion in pandemic-
related relief for higher education institutions.

Appropriations

Fiscal Year 2021 Appropriations

The House has passed ten of twelve FY21 appropriations bills while the Senate has not advanced
any appropriations bills yet. The appropriations levels approved by the House are across-the-board
year-on-year increases for NIU priorities spanning research, education, and student financial aid.
For example, the year-on-year increase for the National Science Foundation is 3.26%, National
Endowment for the Humanities is 4.74%, Department of Education Title VI International
Education Programs is 5.46%, and the Pell grant maximum award is 2.36% (which brings the
maximum Pell award to $6,495). These appropriations levels are a good starting point for
negotiations with the Senate and White House. That said, a stopgap continuing resolution (CR)
that funds the federal government at least into mid-November 2020 is very likely so FY21
appropriations negotiations are on the back burner for the time being.
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The Administration

Immigration is an active area of policymaking for the Administration. N1U is in regular contact
with the offices of the Illinois congressional delegation regarding immigration policy and the
importance of international students and scholars to our campus and the community.

President Trump issued a proclamation on May 29 that bars entry to the U.S. for Chinese graduate
students and visiting researchers who may pose a risk of passing technological knowledge back to
the Chinese military because they have ties to certain institutions in China. The proclamation only
applies to international graduate students (under F-1 visas) and scholars (under J-1) and the
Administration intends for it to affect a small percentage of Chinese visa holders.

On June 22, President Trump issued an executive order to suspend new H-1B, L-1, and other non-
immigrant work visas for individuals presently located outside of the U.S. through the end of the
year, along with an extension of the freeze on green cards for new immigrants. This order could
negatively affect NIU’s hiring of foreign talent and could negatively impact international students
seeking post-graduate employment in the U.S. On the plus side, the order does not affect the
Optional Practical Training (OPT) program, which has been under scrutiny for possible changes
by the White House. NIU has about 800 international students in OPT. House Republicans sent a
letter to the Administration in support of international students and the OPT program which was
co-led by Representative R. Davis and co-signed by Representative Shimkus.

On July 24, U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) announced that new international
students currently located outside of the U.S. who plan to enroll at a college or university that
switched to all-online instruction will be barred from entering the country. This follows the July
14 rescinding of the July 6 directive from ICE which would have required institutions to provide
at least part of their instruction in person for international students currently in the U.S. or risk
those students being deported. NIU has about 800 international students. Members of Congress
responded to the July 6 directive by sending four letters to the Administration in support of
international students. In total, letters were co-signed by Senators Duckworth and Durbin and
Representatives D. Davis, R. Davis (who led the House Republican letter), Foster, Garcia,
Kinzinger, Krishnamoorthi, Lipinski, Quigley, Schakowsky, Schneider, and Underwood.

On July 28, the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) issued a memorandum that enacts
significant changes to the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) policy, including
limiting the period of deferred action to one year; rejecting initial requests for DACA,; and rejecting
new and pending requests for advanced parole absent exceptional circumstances. NIU estimates
that there are a few dozen students who are affected by these changes.

The Courts

In a long-anticipated ruling, on June 18, the Supreme Court voted 5 to 4 to reject the Trump
administration’s 2017 attempt to rescind the Obama-era DACA policy. As such, the policy will
continue to provide protection for some 650,000 recipients throughout the country.

On June 15, the Supreme Court ruled by a 6 to 3 vote that Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964
protects gay and transgender individuals from workplace discrimination. The question for the
justices was the meaning of “sex” in Title VII, which bars employment discrimination based on
race, religion, national origin, and sex.

Federal Engagement with N1U

Recent and upcoming federal engagements with NIU include:

May — July: Congressional Meetings for President Freeman. During this timeframe, President
Freeman met with Senator Durbin, Senator Duckworth, Congressman Kinzinger,
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e Congressman Lipinski, and Congresswoman Underwood to discuss the University’s
pandemic response and the need for federal relief.

e July 15: Rep. Sean Casten and The Science Coalition. NIU and the University of Illinois
System hosted a virtual meeting with Rep. Sean Casten and The Science Coalition. Rep.
Casten discussed his priorities for federal appropriations and science policy.

e July 21: Rep. Gonzalez and AD Sean Frazier. Athletics Director Sean Frazier joined a
MAC call with Rep. Gonzalez of Ohio to discuss potential federal legislation regarding the
regulation of student-athletes’ name, image, and likeness.

e July 21: AVP Quider and OSTP Director Kelvin Droegemeier. AVP Quider moderated a
discussion with White House Office of Science and Technology Policy Director Kelvin
Droegemeier on behalf of the APLU Council on Governmental Affairs.

e August 19: VP Blazey and House Science, Space, and Technology Committee staff. VP
Blazey will participate in an invitation-only small group meeting of higher education
leaders and bipartisan staff of the House Science, Space, and Technology Committee to
discuss the reauthorization of the National Science Foundation. NIU will be the only non-
R1 institution at the meeting as the result of years of relationship building with the
committee staff.

e August 28: Rep. Sean Casten and NICCS and ISESE. Rep. Sean Casten is scheduled to
meet with faculty from the Northern Illinois Center for Community Sustainability (NICCS)
and the Institute for the Study of the Environment, Sustainability and Energy. He is
expected to discuss his service on the House Select Committee on the Climate Crisis and
the House Science, Space, and Technology Committee.

Annual Summary for the Office of Federal Relations

This brief summary covers work conducted by the Northern Illinois University Office of Federal
Relations (OFR) from July 1, 2019 — June 30, 2020. During this period, OFR worked in
Washington, D.C. and on campus to advance NIU’s federal policy priorities; connect NIU
students, faculty, and administrators to policymakers; and raise awareness of NIU’s strengths
among federal policymakers and the broader national higher education and science policy
community. This summary indicates both when an engagement was completed and when one was
planned but cancelled due to the pandemic.

By the Numbers (#happened/#canceled due to the pandemic)
e 3/1 - Congressional receptions/roundtables featuring NIU.
0 NIU faculty received invitations to present from Reps. Foster, Kelly, Kinzinger,
and Underwood
o Canceled: NIU 125" Anniversary Congressional Reception and Poster Session
e 8/2 — Meetings/engagements between federal agencies or national organizations and N1U
visitors to Washington, D.C.
0 @Washington, D.C.: Department of Energy, National Science Foundation (x3),
U.S. Supreme Court, White House Office of Science and Technology Policy,
National Institutes of Health
= Cancelled: Department of Education, Department of State
0 @NIU: National Science Foundation
e 2 - Visits to NIU by Members of Congress
0 Reps. Kinzinger and Underwood
e 7/8 — Off-campus meetings between Members of Congress and NIU:
o0 Sens. Durbin and Duckworth; Reps. Foster, Kinzinger (x2), Lipinski, Underwood
0 Cancelled: Senators Durbin and Duckworth; Reps. Bacon, Casten, Kelly,
Kinzinger, Krishnamoorthi, and Underwood
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e 5/13 — Meetings on Capitol Hill for NIU visitors to Washington, D.C.
0 Cancelled: Seven meetings for five NIU faculty, six meetings for one NIU student
e 120 — Meetings between OFR Director Anna Quider and staff from congressional offices,
the Administration, and federal agencies or requests for information from federal staff
0 Cancelled: Many meetings were canceled or postponed in March - May
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Agenda Item 8.a.7. Information
September 17, 2020

SPONSORED PROGRAMS ADMINISTRATION REPORT

For FY20, NIU received 325 sponsored awards totaling $44M. A significant driver for this
year’s increase is $7.4M in federal Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES)
Act funding that NI1U received for reimbursements associated with changes in instruction due to
COVID-19. Sponsored Program Administration (SPA) is pleased to report that even without
CARES funding, NIU continues to see growth in total sponsored funding (Figure 1) and
appreciates the exhaustive efforts of our faculty and staff who secure these awards.

Five Year Sponsored Funding Trend
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Figure 1

SPA has seen an uptick in proposal activity as Principal Investigators pursue COVID-19 related
research and funding opportunities. Three projects, including the $7.4M CARES award, have
been funded. The additional two projects include a National Science Foundation research award
to analyze the effectiveness of different testing strategies for COVID-19 and an award for
stabilization funding for Northern Public Radio. More proposals are anticipated as State of
Illinois and Federal agencies release funding calls to distribute their CARES money. Table 1
provides the status of these proposals.

Table 1
COVID Related Projects (as of 7/3/2020)
Status Total # of Projects
Awarded $7,526,465 3
Non-CARES  $113,876 2
CARES | $7,412,589 1
Pending $1,415,209 8
Declined $1,272,486 2

At this time, it appears that Principal Investigators with existing awards have been able to modify
their program schedules to accommodate remote work; however, some have had to incur
unexpected costs on their grants to manage disruptions due to canceled work, meetings, or lack

! The university received an additional $7.4 mil allotment in CARES funding for direct student aid. This funding is
categorized as financial aid and is not reported in these figures.
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of access to facilities and field sites. Based on our preliminary review of COVID-19 grant
expenses and obligations, unexpected costs are currently ~ $137k.

In March, the federal government issued a series of memorandums directing funding agencies to
provide grantees with additional spending flexibilities to cover these unexpected costs but have
also made clear that additional funding may not be available to offset these expenses. Agencies
have not been consistent in their implementation of these flexibilities. It is unclear how this may
impact the Investigators’ ability to meet their final program objectives and deliverables. SPA is
working with Investigators on an individual project basis to assist with these situations and
monitoring federal funding relief efforts with VP Blazey and AVP Quider.

NIU continues to receive the majority of its sponsored funding from Federal and State of Illinois
agencies (Figure 2). The originating source of almost all of NIU’s sponsored revenue, regardless
of funding agency, is the federal government (Figure 3). This is because NIU partners with
different State of Illinois agencies, other universities, and external entities who receive their
funds from the federal government and then flow a portion of the funding to NIU.
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As shown in Figure 4, this year, the
U.S. Department of Education
(USED) provided the largest share
of revenue for other (not research
or instruction) sponsored activities
and public service programs. While
this includes the $7.4M CARES
funding it is important to recognize
that NIU faculty consistently win
USED awards. For example,
faculty in the College of Education
are the recipients of long-standing
programs to train graduate students
as special education teachers and
orientation and mobility specialists
to serve the needs of blind or
visually impaired children with
high intensity needs in preschool
through 12" grade. In the College
of Liberal Arts and Sciences,
USED funding provides ongoing
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uU.S.
Department of
Other Ag cies
2%
Illinois
Department o
Children and
Family Services
28%

State
2%

uU.S.
—__Department of
Education
30%

Illinois
Department of

ealthcare and
Family Services
5%

_ A lllinois State
Board of

Education
13%

Figure 4

support for NIU’s world class Center for Southeast Asian Studies to increase the world’s
knowledge and understanding of Southeast Asia through academic and public programs.

Research funding remains
consistent across agencies with
the majority of revenue received
through a combination of awards
from Argonne and Fermilab
National Laboratories, National
Science Foundation, and U.S.
Department of Commerce. Over
FY20, NIU’s direct funding from
the National Institutes of Health,
the nation’s largest funder of
biomedical research, grew by
35%. In the College of Health
and Human Sciences, an NIH
award was transferred to NIU as
part of a new faculty hire. The
award funds an international
feasibility study to determine
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group versus individual self-management of depression. In the College of Liberal Arts and
Sciences, early career researchers from Biological Sciences and Chemistry and Biochemistry
each secured NIH awards for a combined total of $800k. These awards strengthen N1U’s
research environment by directly
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supporting graduate and undergraduate students and advancing high quality research. The
College of Engineering and Engineering Technology leveraged NIU’s relationship with the U.S.
Department of Commerce/lllinois Manufacturing Excellence Center to provide $100k for senior
design programs that provide students with opportunities to identify innovative solutions to real
world industry problems.

While funding across university units generally maps on to normal patterns with the majority of
funding concentrated in the College of Liberal Arts and Sciences and Outreach, Engagement and
Regional Development there are some variations this year. Total funding in the Colleges of
Health and Human Sciences and Visual and Performing Arts decreased due to expiring awards
and contracts while increases in the Colleges of Business and Education is the result of improved
reporting. CARES funding is reported under Other University Units. A detailed listing of awards

is provided at the end of this report beginning on page 15.

Table 2

College/Division | Research Instruction Other All All %
Sponsored | Sponsored Change
Funding - | Funding - FY19
FY20 FY19

Business $0.00 $1,904,200 | $0.00 $1,904,284 | $608,926 213%

Education $24,951 $1,735,973. | $0.00 $1,760,942 | $885,166 99%

Engineering and | $719,660 $331,450 $0.00 $1,051,150 | $1,000,562 5%

Engineering

Technology

Health and $840,627 $355,430 $799,326 $1,995,398 | $4,306,545 -54%

Human Sciences

Liberal Artsand | $9,341,801 | $229,428 | $9,005,565 | $18,576,913 | $18,193,992